
  

 

Winter 2016 Newsletter  
The Herald  

Message from our Regional Spiritual Assistant 

Gospel to life.  Life to Gospel.  

John 13:3-5, 12-16 

This is one of my favorite Gospel readings.  It speaks to me of the role of a Spiritual 

Assistant-a servant leader, serving lovingly and humbly. 

As many of you have asked about the role of a Spiritual Assistant, in this message I 

will share with you my understanding of this role. 

The Spiritual Assistant is called to guarantee fidelity of the OFS to the Franciscan 

charism, communion with the Church, and union with the Franciscan family (values 

which represent vital commitment for the OFS). 

General Constitutions     

In other words, she/he connects the Church and the First Order to the OFS by 

witnessing Franciscan spirituality and fraternal affection and a bond of communion 
between the First Order and the OFS. 

For me, the Spiritual Assistant is a bridge from the First Order to the OFS and 

from the OFS to the First Order. 

The Spiritual Assistant completes but does not substitute for the Council.  Together, 

they guide, co-ordinate, and animate the fraternity offering ideas, insights, and 

encouragement for living the OFS Rule. 

The role of the Spiritual Assistant calls for fostering a deeper insight into Franciscan 

spirituality, animation of liturgical celebrations and reflections, being respectful of the 
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responsibilities and the role of secular Franciscans, 

giving them priority with regard to guidance, co-

ordination and animation of the fraternity. 

National Statutes 

He/she cooperates in initial and ongoing formation of 

the sisters and brothers by being present at some initial 

formation sessions and monthly gatherings where 

ongoing formation takes place.  Presence at council 

meetings where she/he is a member is required. 

The Spiritual Assistant "assists" the fraternity in keeping 

a balance of prayer and action and is a witness to this 

in her/his own life. 

The role is two-fold- 1. Spiritual (guiding the fraternity 

in gospel living) and 2. Assistance ("assist" the fraternity 

in living the Rule of the OFS). 

Spiritual Assistants are "not" directors (giving orders), 

dictators (running the whole program), or experts 

(having answers for everything).  They work with the 

OFS as equals. 

Handbook for Spiritual Assistance 

Two other services of this role are assessing candidates 

before Profession and, together with the Minister, 

discussing difficulties regarding sisters/brothers. 

Two key words for this ministry are collaboration and 

dialogue. 

For me, one of the most important gifts a Spiritual 

Assistant can give is "Presence" even if it is just showing 

up to support your brothers/sisters in whatever part of 

their journey that they are on.  To stand beside them, to 

stand near them, to be present to them, to protect them, 

to support them, to help them by means of one's own 

active participation, and most of all to "Love" them---- 

God bless the Spiritual Assistants in our region and thank 

you for your servant leadership! 

Peace and all good, 

Alice, OFS 

From The Ministerõs Desk  

2015 was a busy first year for the new 

Council elected in April of 2015.  Although 

it is a second term for many of us, there is 

a new Regional Executive Council every 

three years, with new opportunities and challenges, and 

new relationships to delight in and learn from.   

We installed eight new OFS Spiritual Assistants,  

conducted 14 Fraternity elections, 10 Fraternal Visitations 

and 6 Pastoral Visitations.  We established a new 

Vocations Committee, and launched a new website.  We 

began two Regional charity initiativesñthe Tau Crucifix 

project to benefit the OFM Province of Viet Nam, and 

our South Sudanese Refugee Rescue for a family caught in 

the violence of the Sudanese civil war.  We appointed a 

new Youth and Young Adult Commission Chair, Heather 

Cherniack, OFS,  as Kim Tison, OFS, took on 

responsibility for the Refugee rescue.  

As I look back on 2015, and prepare to write the 

Regional Ministerõs report to the National Executive 

Council,   I recall most vividly my travels to many 

Fraternities in the Region and the joy I felt in your 

presence.  

I look forward to another busy year in 2016, and echo 

Father Sam Fuller, OFM Capõs sentiment in his article on 

page 5, òItõs a wonderful time to be Franciscan!ó 

Regional Formation Team  

Á Tom Giblin, OFS - District 1 

Á Steven Shields, OFS - District 2 

Á Patricia Mountain, OFS - District 3 

Á Teresa Baker, OFS - District 4 

Á Francine Gikow, OFS - District 5 

Á Jack Sheridan, OFSð Regional Formation Director, 

and District 6 

Á Alice Aubuchon, OFSð Regional Spiritual Assistant 

Ministersõ Reminders 

By now each of the local Ministers 

should have received the request and 

format for the annual Ministerõs Report 

due by March 31st.  Also, Treasurers 

should have received the Fair Share 

statement and request for your Annual 

Treasurerõs Report, which is also due on March 31st, 

along with your Fair Share payment.  If you have not 

received these requests, please contact Miriam Kennedy 

or Bill Pansire. 

There are 31 elections/visitations due in 2016.  Please be 

sure to request these important events for your 

Fraternity 6 months in advance. If you do not know when 

your elections or visitations are due, please check with 

your District Councilor, or you can contact me directly 

at meksfo@yahoo.com. 

Please register for the Regional Chapter (April 8thñ10th, 

see page 3).  Fraternity Ministers, or their Vice Minister 

or delegate, are required to attend Regional Chapters. 

And mark your calendars for upcoming events, and 

encourage participation from your Fraternities! 

Thanks and blessings! 
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2016 Chapter ñApril 8th through10th  

Every three years, our Regional Chapter is a òfreeó 

Chapter, which means we do not have a visitation or 

election.  This allows the Regional Executive Council 

more creativity and time to put together a weekend to 

inspire, inform and uplift the Regionõs servant leaders. 

The Chapter will be held at the Franciscan Guest House 

in Kennebunk ME on the weekend of April 8th-10th.  The 

theme of the Chapter is taken from Francisõ 27th 

Admonition,  

òWhere there is mercy and discernment,  

there is neither excess nor hardness of heart.ó 

We will have a special presentation by Jack Sheridan on 

the San Damiano Crucifix and Divine Mercy, followed by 

the Divine Mercy Chaplet at 3:00 PM on Saturday 

followed by Adoration and Holy Mass. 

We have lots of other great presentations to share with 

you.  All are invited, and Fraternity Ministers, or their 

delegates, are required. 

Please register with Kara at the Franciscan Guest House 

by calling (207) 967-4865, ext. 106.  Or email Kara at 

kara@franciscanguesthouse.com.  Please see page 4 for 

rates. 

St. Elizabeth of Hungary Regional Retreat  

May 13th through15th, 2016  

Living our Franciscan Tradition Today:   

Prayer Franciscan Spirituality, and the  

Significance of Pope Francis 

Retreat Director, Father Dan Horan, OFM  

Franciscan Guest House, Kennebunk ME 04043 

Registration is from 3:00 to 6:00 pm on Friday, May 13th, 

with dinner at 6:00 PM.  Retreat ends on Sunday, May 

15th, after lunch at noon. 

Reservations should be made directly with the Franciscan 

Guest House with Kara at (207) 967-4865, or email at 

kara@franciscanguesthouse.com.   

Register earlyñthis retreat will fill up fast! 

Spiritual Assistant Course  

Those who are still discerning this ministry must register 

with Alice at 978-345-6609 or aliceofs@comcast.net on 

or before March 1st, 2016.  If you have any questions, 

you may call or email Alice at any time. 

Congratulations to our  

New Spiritual Assistant!  

Anne Coté, OFS, was installed as a Spiritual Assistant by 

Alice Aubuchon, OFS, and Fr. Sam Fuller, OFM Cap, at 

our Fall Conference.  Father celebrated a beautiful Mass 

during which the Ceremony of Installment took place.  

Anne is a member of Saint Mary of the Angels Fraternity 

in St Johnsbury, Vermont, and our Region is blessed to 

welcome her to a new ministry.  Let us keep Anne in our 

prayers as she awaits an assignment to begin her servant-

leadership. 

Alice, OFS 

XIX Quinquennial of the Secular Franciscan 

Order ñJune 30th to July 4th, 2016  

òReviving our Spiritó 

There is still time to get the òearly birdó rate for the Q!  

If you register by 4/15/2016, the program and meals fee is 

$320.  A special rate of $89 per night (which is in addition 

to the registration fee) has been negotiated with the 

hotel. A room can be shared by up to 4 people, so the 

five night hotel stay could cost as little as $111 plus tax 

per person. 

This national gathering only 

happens once every 5 years, 

and every Secular Franciscan 

should experience it at least 

once in their Franciscan life.   

The Q is being held at the 

Renaissance St. Louis Airport 

Hotel in St. Louis, MO. The 

registration form is online at the website below, and 

should be mailed  with a check made out to NAFRA to 

Judy Haupt, OFS, 204 Abbey Glen Way, Hardeeville, SC 

29927.   

Check the website for more details and registration 

forms and information:  http://www.quinquennial.org/ 
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her teens. Yet however, in this beautiful story they come 

together in support of one another. The Holy Spirit 

blesses their meeting. The very young pre-born John the 

Baptist leaps for joy at the announcement and Elizabeth 

supports a very young Virgin Mary in her vocation. This 

support was extremely important considering neither one 

of these women would find their vocations easy. In a way 

both of these women would mourn the loss of their 

children for God.  

This is where we look at these two most gracious women 

as a model for our Fraternities. When we have young 

adults come in, do we look at them as gifts and a way to 

refresh our Fraternities? Do we question their ability to 

profess? In a younger Fraternity do we still honor the 

experience of those older members who may not be able 

to be more involved? These are all important questions 

to ask ourselves honestly. In the next couple of months 

we will be reaching out and sending surveys to all 

professed young adults as well as those in initial 

formation. We will also be sending out a different survey 

to formation directors so that we can assist those young 

adults in our Region as well as Fraternities with bringing 

in more young adults.  

I would like to thank Miriam and the rest of the Regional 

Council for asking me to serve in this way. If you have any 

questions, concerns, ideas, or just wish to say hello please 

feel free to call me at 504-284-0839 or send an email at 

youngfranciscan@gmail.com. Pax et Bonum. 

A Vocation For All Generations  
Heather Cherniack, OFS 

During those days Mary set out and traveled to the hill 

country in haste to a town of Judah, where she entered 

the house of Zechariah and greeted Elizabeth. When 

Elizabeth heard Maryõs greeting, the infant leaped in her 

womb, and Elizabeth, filled with the Holy Spirit, cried out 

in a loud voice and said, òMost blessed are you among 

women, and blessed is the fruit of your womb. And how 

does this happen to me that the mother of my Lord 

should come to me? For at the moment the sound of 

your greeting reached my ears, the infant in my womb 

leaped for joy. Blessed are you who believed that what 

was spoken to you by the Lord would be fulfilled.ó 

Luke 1:39-45 

There are many different things that can be discussed in 

this beautiful text. However, as we leave the Christmas 

Season I also look at this as a relationship of two women 

in their vocations called by God supporting one another. 

This is what we are called to do in Fraternity. As part of 

this Young Adult ministry one of our goals is to support 

young adults (18-35) in their vocation to the OFS but also 

to teach those young adults already in ongoing and initial 

formation how to support the more life-experienced 

fraternity members. 

In this particular verse an older woman was once thought 

barren has been called to motherhood by the Lord. A 

younger woman who is a virgin is also called to 

motherhood. It has been estimated by some that Elizabeth 

may have been as old as 90 and Mary may have been in 

Introducing our New Regional  

Youth and Young Adult Chair!  

With our Refugee 

Rescue in full swing with 

our adopted family from 

South Sudan, Kim Tison, 

OFS, has taken on the 

project leader role for 

this effort.  Before Kim 

moved on, she involved 

two wonderful young women from the Greccio Fraternity 

in Derry NH, Heather Cherniack and Kelly Richardson 

(pictured above), in her efforts to plant the seeds of a 

Franciscan vocation among young people in our Region.   

Heather has agreed to Chair our Regionõs Youth and 

Young Adult Commission and has been appointed by the 

Regional Council.  Please join me in thanking Kim for her 

efforts in establishing our outreach to youth and young 

adults, and Heather for saying òyesó to taking this 

challenging and exciting ministry forward!   

Looking for a few good men! 

St. Elizabeth of Hungary has an opportunity to have a 

booth at Soulfest 2016ñthe premiere Christian music and 

worship festival held in Gunstock, NH.  This is a great 

opportunity to connect with young people and share the 

joy of our Franciscan charism. 

The booths normally cost $650, but if we can provide 

four men to help break down the stages at the conclusion 

of the weekend, we can have the booth free of charge. 

If you (or perhaps your son or grandson!) can help, or 

would like more details, please contact Heather 

Cherniack at 504-284-0839, or send email to 

youngfranciscan@gmail.com by March 31st.  Visit the 

Soulfest website http://www.thesoulfest.com to find out 

more about the event. 

mailto:youngfranciscan@gmail.com
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Introducing Father Sam Fuller, OFM Cap.  

Father Sam is from St. Maryõs Province, Capuchin, and has been 

assigned to our Region to assist Provincial Spiritual Assistant, Father 

Matthias Wesnofske, OFM Cap.  He shares these insights and 

observations with us upon completing his first few active months in 

the Region. 

It is a wonderful time 

to be Franciscan. I say 

this with the sense that 

there is no greater time 

than the present. Such is 

true through grace at 

every time and place yet 

there are unique and 

compelling reasons to 

affirm this universal 

truth today. Throughout 

my seven years as 

parochial vicar at St. 

Pius X Church in Middletown, CT, my first priestly 

assignment, I was passionate in expressing the gift of 

Franciscan spirituality whether with my work with 

community outreach or the environment.  

I truly believe we have a great gift and whereas I was 

eager to cite St. Francis and his life, now one can point to 

Pope Francis as a clear living example of such a gift. Yet, I 

am always reminded by what my fellow Capuchin, 

Cardinal Sean OõMalley, said recently about the Pope, his 

long standing friend. òHe is not trying to make a point, he 

is just being himself.ó  So it is for all of us ð to discover 

the depth, the richness, the poignancy of being ourselves 

in light of the gift of faith and of the gift of Godõs mercy 

particularly as expressed through Franciscan spirituality. It 

has been a delight to start as of August my new ministerial 

assignment working with the OFS of the Elizabeth of 

Hungry Region and to begin to discover how this gift has 

shaped and continues to shape our lives. 

Prior to joining the Capuchins, I worked as a welder and 

boat builder while all the time having use of a studio for 

sculpture, a gift I had discovered in college. I had moved 

to Maine in 1988 originally to work in wooden boats but 

then established myself as a sculptor working in clay with 

a studio in Camden, ME. It was during this time that I 

reclaimed my Catholic faith and became an active 

parishioner at the local parish. In 1998, I moved to 

Lewiston, ME and worked at the St Martin de Porres 

Residence for the Homeless while discerning a vocation. I 

discovered the Capuchins and in 2000 moved to 

Brooklyn, NY to begin my postulancy. I did my studies in 

Boston and professed solemn vows in 2007. Prior to my 

priestly ordination a year later, I served as a deacon at St 

Peter Church in Rutland, VT. 

I now reside at our parish of St Anne-St Augustin in the 

inner city of Manchester, NH and I enjoy helping out 

there when I can. With my new assignment, Iõve been 

fortunate to receive mentoring from Fr. Matthias 

Wesnofske OFM Cap, along with the guidance and 

resourcefulness of the leadership team of the St. Elizabeth 

of Hungary region. Though there are always difficulties 

and challenges with any ministry, it has been a delight to 

start to become familiar with the workings and charism of 

the Secular Franciscan Order and to realize the rich 

potential of a reciprocal relationship.  

It has been a wealth of insight to see how the Holy Spirit 

is working within the St. Elizabeth of Hungary region and 

to see so many new initiatives, in particular with the 

formation and commission of spiritual assistants, the new 

offerings in the FUN Manual, an emphasis on use of the 

breviary, and the desire to engage young adults. I am at 

once humbled and delighted to now know and 

experience members of the Secular Franciscans as my 

brothers and sisters. My own faith is deepened and our 

Franciscan charisms are enriched. Thank you! 

On Saturday, January 16th, District 4 held a Day of 

Reflection on the Popeõs encyclical, Laudato Siõ at 

Blessed Sacrament Church in Manchester, NH, led by 

Father Sam Fuller, OFM Cap. 

Father Sam set the spiritual themes of the encyclical in 

the morning using a poem by Mary Oliver, òThe Summer 

Dayó, Romans 8:18-15. and St. Francisõ òCanticle of the 

Creaturesó.  We were invited to share our own personal 

connections with creation in sharing the outdoor places 

where we felt close to God.  The morning concluded 

with a celebration of Holy Mass. 

The afternoon was focused on the content of the 

encyclical itself, pointing out that, though climate change 

seems to be the most controversial aspect of the Popeõs 

message, there are only 4 out of the 246 paragraphs 

which speak directly to that issue.   

Father encouraged Fraternities to form study groups, 

such as the one at St. Francis Fraternity in Tewksbury led 

by Mary Stavro, OFS. 

Father Samõs presentation helped us to appreciate the 

richness and significance of Laudato Siõ to our 

Franciscan vocation, and that the encyclical is òultimately 

about our identityó.     
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Announcing Our New Regional Website!  

At our election this last April, the Regional Fraternity 

named a redesigned website as one of our top 

priorities.  We have been so blessed by the gifts that our 

new Vocations Committee chairs, Bill Pansire, OFS, and 

Walter Osterman, OFS, have brought to our Region, with 

their years of devoted service to our Order and talents in 

new technologies that can be used to help spread the 

Good News! 

Explore, enjoy and provide feedback on several new 

features.  Thanks to the incorporation of Google maps, 

the seeker can quickly and easily find a fraternity near 

them, and get contact information, and meeting place and 

time to òcome and seeó. 

Weõve used Google translate to allow our brothers and 

sisters from other cultures to learn about our life, and to 

find one of our fraternities that are Spanish, Portuguese 

or Vietnamese speaking. 

We have new pages for Ministries and Events, featuring 

our Regional projects, and allowing our Fraternities to 

share their apostolates.  The Events page is wonderful, 

providing access to related flyers, Facebook pages, 

websites, and directions to the event location. 

The website is geared toward attracting new vocations, 

but also has wonderful resources for our existing 

Fraternities.  We have included all the content from our 

old website, plus some new content. 

We have the Regional Directory in our Resource page ð 

password protected to guard against personal information 

being compromised, since we are a public site.  Please ask 

your Fraternity Minister for the password.  It gives us the 

ability to keep the Directory up to date on a regular basis, 

adding new information from our elections.  The 

information is to be used for Secular Franciscan Order 

communication only.  

The possibilities with this new platform are almost 

endless.  Each Fraternity has the possibility of having their 

own page, so start some creative conversations on how 

you might use it.  You could post your monthly 

newsletter, or share your upcoming Fraternity 

events.  We will help you with concerns about 

security.  We prefer not to provide contact information 

such as phone numbers and addresses on our website, 

since it is open to the public.  

Please explore, enjoy and offer suggestions.  This is only 

the beginning of this exciting new journey! 

And, please ð appoint a òPublic Relationsó contact for 

your Fraternity to provide our Webmaster with great 

photos and stories from your Fraternity! 

St. Elizabeth of Hungary Regional Council  

Á Miriam Kennedy, OFS, Regional Minister 

Á Susan Ronan, OFS, Regional Vice Minister 

Á Francine Gikow, OFS, Regional Secretary 

Á Bill Pansire, OFS, Regional Treasurer 

Á Bob Begley, OFS, District 1 Councilor 

Á Linda Strohecker, OFS, District 3 Councilor 

Á Andy Gray, OFS, District 4 Councilor 

Á Charles Falla, OFS, District 5 Councilor 

Á Theresa Pratt, OFS, District 6 Councilor 

Á Jack Sheridan, OFS, Regional Formation Director 

Á Alice Aubuchon, OFS, Regional Spiritual Assistant 

Á Heather Cherniack, OFS, Youth & Young Adult 

Commission 

Á Bill Pansire & Walter Osterman, OFS, Vocations 

Committee 

Á Charles Falla, OFS, Regional JPIC Animator 

Á Kim Tison, OFS, Immigrant/Refugee Outreach 

St. Elizabeth of Hungary Regional Website  

Webmaster ñWalter Osterman, OFS, 

walter@togram.com  

The website address is:  http://stelizabethofs.org  


